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A meeting and public hearing of the Town of Washington Zoning Board of Appeals
was held on December 19, 2017 at 7:30 P.M., the Town Hall, 10 Reservoir Drive,
Millbrook, New York to consider the application of Wings Over Water Millbrook
(Edie Flood) 2647 Route 44, Millbrook, for a Use Variance under the Town Zoning
Code to allow for the operation of an Aquatic, Fitness and Wellness Center offering
a full program of aquatics, fitness and exercise activities, as well as related health
and nutritional support services.  The property is zoned 5RL.

Dutchess County Tax Parcel Number: 6664-00-056922

Members Present: Chairman, John Parisi, Peter Audia, Ken Holzberg, Frank Redl,
also, Howard Schuman, Conservation Advisory Commission Representative,
Councilman Michael Murphy.

Previously submitted to the Board, completed Application to Board of Appeals, 
Short Environmental Assessment Form, supplementary description of proposed 
types of Aquatic, Fitness and Wellness services.  

Chairman Parisi opened the meeting at 7:30 P.M., read the published public notice,
announced the four (4) criteria that the ZBA should be considering 1) can the applicant
realize a reasonable rate of return providing the lack of return is substantial as demonstrated by competent financial evidence 2) alleged hardship related to the property
in question is unique and does not apply to a substantial portion of the district of the
neighborhood 3) that the requested use variance if granted does hold the essential
character of the neighborhood 4) the alleged hardship has not been self created.

Edie Flood, owner and Wayne Neckles, designer, Neckles Builders Inc., 47 West Old
Farm Road, Hopewell, Junction, New York appeared before the Board.  Mr. Neckles
presented a series of large scale drawings, plans, of the proposed project and site plan, described the proposed project.  

Mr. Neckles spoke to the site plan being the way the property is developed, the large
complex of twenty two thousand sq. feet, the existing pool with a cape structure over
it with fencing, existing front parking area, existing rear parking area, the existing well location, and existing septic system.  The plan is to demolish everything of the old structure with the exception of the old existing Cottonwood Inn which will remain and
be redeveloped. The site plan will be redeveloped.  

The existing Cottonwood Inn will remain in place, there will be two residential apartments upstairs, with one commercial rental space downstairs.  The main complex
when developed will be approximately 32,000 sq. ft.  Ms. Flood said there are actually
two pools, the teaching pool, the therapy pool that will be in Phase Two of the project.
The cold water pool is a more competitive pool. The warm water pool temperature is about eighty eight, eighty nine degrees, they are two different types of pools.   Ms.
Flood said her current business, Wings Over Water is just a cold water pool, she has
had numerous phone calls for this type of pool here, is something that she is looking 
into.  Financially the warm water pool will be the first one developed.  

Mr. Neckles said the project will be done in phases.  Phase one will be the demolition
and the reconstruction of the Cottonwood Inn, Phase two will be the Wings Over Water,
put in an indoor pool which will be an indoor facility, separate building of about
12.000 sq. ft., will be for swimming lessons for children, a warm water pool for
seniors, physical therapy, exercise, and lap swimming. Phase three will be working
with Bill Bremiller of Millbrook Physical therapy to develop a location for him, Phase four will be the build out of the lap pool.  

Board member Redl questioned the height of the buildings?  The buildings will all be under 35 ft. The first floor on all of these will be roughly twelve foot ceilings.  Chairman
Parisi 	questioned about removal of the Route 44 entrance which will be solely on Fowler
Road?  Mr. Neckles said they would like to redo the whole front development area, there
would be green length between the parking area and the parking itself on Route 44, then
keep the main traffic flow coming on an off Fowler Road.    

Chairman Parisi questioned the road setback distance in Phase two?  Mr. Neckles
said he needs to get an accurate survey, it will be a minimal 75 ft.  Board member
Holzberg questioned if they anticipate returning to the Board for additional zoning
relief based on these buildings and what they are doing? Mr. Neckles said he doesn’t
believe so, he feels they can get 100 ft., he wants to get an accurate survey before they
start positioning where that is, presently is set at 75 ft.  Board member Redl spoke to
the lot coverage.  They have 5.5 acres, ten percent of coverage for reconstruction, questioned if this would include the existing building? Yes.  Board member Redl
said they may need an extra area variance for that.  

Mr. Neckles said this project is being done in phases, questioned if they can apply
for those variances when they are ready to implement them, they are still talking two,
three years down the road?  Chairman Parisi said if the Board grants them a variance
it is valid for one year, they would need to return to the Board for additional variances.
The variance being considered tonight is for the original Cottonwood Inn.
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Board member Audia spoke to Fowler Road being a town road, is there any conflict with
the State? Chairman Parisi commented if they were to return to the Board for a variance,
the town Highway Department would weigh in say about limited access to the front. 
Board member Audia is concerned about it being said that they cannot put all of that
traffic on Fowler Road.  Howard Schuman spoke to Fowler Road being designated as
a scenic road, a scenic road has limits on what they can do on the sides of the road.
Board member Audia questioned if this is on the size or the road of the traffic flow?
Howard said he doesn’t know the limitations but there are limitations on Fowler Road.
Board member Audia spoke to this being researched relative to the traffic flow and the
amount of traffic on a designated scenic road. 

Chairman Parisi referred to the proposed two apartments in the Cottonwood Inn on the
second floor, questioned the size of the apartments?  Ms. Flood said eight hundred
square feet each.  Mr. Neckles said roughly fifteen hundred square feet. Board member
Redl questioned if this is for retail, other than for Wings Over Water. Yes, Ms. Flood said it could be doctor’s offices, she has already had a couple of inquiries, also for an antique store. Mr. Neckles said the 2nd floor already has an apartment in it, they are looking to
create two apartments, pointed out the apartments on the drawings.  Board member
Audia questioned about the four phases of reconstruction?  Ms. Flood said Phase one
is on the original Cottonwood Inn Building and demolition.  They will try to do Wings
Over Water. Ms. Flood said they are hoping that the bank will give them the amount of
the entire loan, then than can do the reconstruction of Wings Over Water and the
demolition, it all depends on the bank.  They would like to get it rented, let the bank
see what is going on, then, build the Wings Over Water.  

Board member Audia questioned about water useage?  Ms. Flood said the two pools
that she currently owns each hold about 48,000 gallons, size 60'x25 ft. pool, none of
the pools will be very deep, they will not be deep water pools, will be anywhere from
3 ½ ft to 6 ft.  When they clean out the pools they have the water taken away by tankers,
then actually fill them with tankers, don’t fill from groundwater.  When they backwash
there is not that much chlorine that is used, use salt.  The only time you need a lot of
chlorine is if you need to shock the pool, then in order to have anyone go into the pool
you have to use chemicals to bring the chlorine back to a swimable level, about a
3.0 level, the code is a 5.0 level.  

Board member Redl questioned about the proposed operation of Wings Over Water
Millbrook, is it like a health club by a yearly membership?  Yes, however the swimming
lessons are on tuition, done by sessions.  There are four session per year.  Two that are
short in winter and summer, the longer sessions are in spring and fall, Spring sessions
run from March to June, Fall runs from September to December.  Currently they have a
membership for exercise, a membership for lap swimming for families, there are many
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different things, physical therapy is done by the physical therapy group, they lease time
in her facility.  This is what Bill Bremiller will be doing until he builds, he will be leasing
time for the pool.  Board member Redl remarked that he will be another tenant.

Ms. Flood said this pool is not designed for swimming, however the demand in this area
is not necessarily for meets its really for practice.  There are no facilities here for practice.
There are only going to be two or three lanes in this pool to swim in and will be warm
water.  None of these pools will accommodate a swim meet.  Ms. Flood said she does
not want to get into that, she would rather be able to have lap swimming and tryout
athletes.  “Its chaotic and tough on the building, its too much of an impact.”  The
hours of operation will depend on the demand, may be eight a.m. to eight p.m., seven
days per week operation. The time and use are mostly for after school programs. After
school programs in the evening are used a lot.  

Chairman Parisi stated that this variance application request is for the Cottonwood Inn
portion, the current well and septic system should be no issue with just that Phase.  
Mr. Neckles said the septic system is still activated, believes they have located where
the tank is.  In talking with the Board of Health they shouldn’t have any issue utilizing
the septic system.  They need to have the well checked, there were some issues with
that, is the only issue they have.  There is a whole new septic plan. They have not come
up with the final geometry. as they start to expand the development they will need an
area variance.  

Board member Redl referred to the application being for the aquatic and fitness use for the property, believes that the Cottonwood Inn could be for antiques, doctors offices.
Mr. Neckles remarked if there is anything above and beyond what they are requesting
now they will be back for a variance.  Board member Redl questioned about the time
length the Millbrook Training Center closed, noticed that the old use variance was valid
for two years after ceasing operation. Mr. Neckles said what they are requesting tonight
is for the two apartment useage and the health and wellness, educational center.  
Chairman Parisi remarked that the variance request for tonight is only for the one
building.  They are not ready to move onto the next phase. Ms. Flood said they will
know when they talk to the bankers, if they are ready to give them the entire loan.
She has to give the bank the business plan, give all of the numbers to them.  Chairman
Parisi questioned when they are planning to go back to the bank? Ms. Flood said the
bank is waiting for the numbers, are in the process, hopefully after the new year will
have something finalized.  

Chairman Parisi remarked if the Board gave Wings Over Water Millbrook approval
for just the Cottonwood Inn Building is of the opinion that some restrictions would
be placed on it in terms of what retail can go in there that would really compliment
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fitness or pool/wellness much like it was before.  Mr. Neckles questioned if the Board
would be giving them the variance for the pool and the wellness center? No, they would
have to return to the Board for that variance.  Chairman Parisi suggested holding off
and return to the Board when the entire project can be done so that all of the variances
that are needed can be granted.  Chairman Parisi referred to the submission of the
application being sent to the County for their approval, doesn’t believe the County
has any concept of what is being called Phase two which may change their response.  
Due to the new development the highway department has a say in the matter about the
access to the parking lot.  Board member Audia questioned if they could use the same
application, not having to complete another application for Phase two, three and four?
Chairman Parisi said, technically if they don’t do any construction within the year of
the variance, they lose it.  Mr. Neckles said if they get the variance for the Cottonwood
Inn they would return to the Board in two months.  Chairman Parisi said this would
mean a second application. 

Ms, Flood remarked that she is getting phone calls, is interested to know if a doctors
office would be wellness and fitness, another was an architect, most importantly is
to be able to rent this retail space out which could be two tenants.  Questioned if an
antique dealer wants to rent the space does she need to return to the Board requesting
a variance? Chairman Parisi responded affirmatively.  Ms. Flood said the most
important thing for her in order to pay the loan is to get a tenant in the rental space.

Secretary Caul pulled a list of proposed businesses that might be acceptable with special permit in the RL 5 zone from the Millbrook Training Center file given to Parinello and Campbell.  A brief review of the list followed.  Board member Redl remarked that there are no permitted business uses in the RL 5 zone.  Discussion relative to permitted uses considered for the RL 5 zone with special permit approval followed.  Howard Schuman said Bob Campbell requested businesses from this list but was not granted approval because he is not in a commercial zone, he returned to the ZBA each time for a variance for each of his tenants.  Chairman Parisi agreed with Howard, recalls when Bob Campbell appeared before the ZBA for veterinarian services he had to return to the Board.  The list is of businesses that might be acceptable with special permit in the RL 5 zone.

A motion to open the Wings Over Water Millbrook Public Hearing was made by
board member Redl, seconded by board member Audia.  4 ayes, 1 absent.

Howard Schuman addressed the Board, said he was on the Comprehensive Plan Committee where that area was talked about, Bob Campbell in particular.  The Committee took surveys, did not want any additional commercial in the Town.  As a result that stayed exactly the way it is, residential with two primary uses, residential and agricultural. There is a list of secondary uses, special uses that were carried over from the 
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1989 Master Plan.  None of that has changed.  His general concern (not for this particular
application) is that people will be coming to the Board asking for a use that is not listed.  The listed use criteria is very, very, strict.  One must prove, for example, if it is a self created hardship, there is a very high bar to meet these uses.  Howard said he went to
one of the Cornell Cooperative Extension Training Sessions who said that a handful of
these special uses may be granted in the entire state, there is a very high bar.  His concern is that the Board is opening up something in the Town that wasn’t meant to be opened,
that people could come in and say I have property, have a better use for the property.  That’s not what special use permits are for, are for having a unique hardship, one that did
create by buying the property and wanting to use it for that.  As part of the Comprehensive Plan language he has a general concern of this happening in the Town
more frequently. Speaking as a member of the public and the Comprehensive Plan
Committee has a general concern on the discretion of using the use variance, is not a
special permit, is a use variance.

A motion to close the Wings Over Water Millbrook Public Hearing was made by
board member Redl, seconded by board member Holzberg.  4 ayes, 1 absent.

Board member Redl recapped the application, the motion tonight would be on the Old
Cottonwood Inn Building itself, just that building.  Councilman Michael Murphy questioned, does the motion also include demolition?  Chairman Parisi said he believes demolition is under the jurisdiction of the Building Inspector.  A second question, does this also include the other structures? Chairman Parisi said he feels this is all tied
together, even the access to the pool from the main building, its not like the pool is
set twenty five or fifty feet away. Board members agreed the Code doesn’t speak about demolition,.  Chairman Parisi questioned Mr. Neckles if he has talked with Building
Inspector Tom Fiore? Yes, was told to get a building permit.  

Board member Holzberg spoke to the Board being focused on the Old Cottonwood
Building, for clarification, questioned what the board is proposing to do tonight with respect to that building, for the two residential units upstairs, and the 1,500 sq ft of rental space downstairs?  Chairman Parisi said the Board may wish to put some conditions on the retail space, request the applicant to return to the Board with any other retail requests.
Ms. Flood said, she is anxious to get the space rented, if they have to return to the Board to get permission that’s what they will do.  

Chairman Parisi questioned if they have the Cottonwood Inn Building by itself without
the pool is it financially viable?  Yes, they wouldn’t need the next phase.  Board member
Redl remarked that this is based on the $500,000, doesn’t include what she purchased
the property for.  Ms. Flood concurred.  Board member Redl spoke to the condition
of the buildings now, the only way she can realize a reasonable return is to do the
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demolition and restore the Cottonwood Inn so that it can be used as a business as it has
been.  

Board member Audia questioned, if they tear the building down it is similar to removing
the building from the tax roll, how much time do they have to rebuild, do they have to rebuild within a certain timeframe?  Chairman Parisi said the State, would say as soon as its demo’d, destroyed. the variance is lost.  The use variance is valid for one year.  Ms. Flood spoke to having one year to get the Cottonwood Inn up and  running. Mr. Neckles questioned about the use for the pool and wellness services, if they demo all of this now, the Board grants the variance for the use, what happens? Chairman Parisi said they would need to return to the Board for that phase, it would be best if it could be done in one bundle.  Mr Neckles stated that they could do that, could do this phase and the pool phase, they are looking at that option.  Their only reason for taking this route is about the financing, they can re evaluate to see if they can do more than one phase in 
one bundle.  

Chairman Parisi spoke to the Board granting the variance for the Cottonwood Inn
itself, doesn’t believe there is a need to go before the Planning Board, only when they are
ready to do the other phases.  Mr. Neckles questioned if they do decide to do all of the demo for all of this, is the likelihood of getting a use variance for the wellness phase 
viable?  Chairman Parisi remarked that he can say that he would not be opposed to it,
but he is only speaking for himself.  Mr. Neckles said it looks like it would be viable
for them to do this in one bundle, to execute that in January ‘18, before they tear
anything down, hold up the demolition until they get the use variance.  Chairman
Parisi remarked that this would be much easier. 

Chairman Parisi suggested holding this public hearing over to January ‘18 to see what their financial status is, if they have heard from the bank, they can make their decision at that point. Ms. Flood said if they haven’t heard anything from the bank then they will
go with just phase one, it might have to be in two phases, would like it to be in one
phase. Originally they were going to do this in two phases for financing.  Mr, 
Neckles said the wise choice would be to postpone granting any variance until the
January ‘18 meeting. 
A motion to adjourn the Wings Over Water Millbrook Public Hearing to January
16, 2018 was made by board member Redl, seconded by board member Audia.
4 ayes, 1 absent.  

There being no further discussion, business, a motion to adjourn the meeting was made
by board member Redl, seconded by board member Holzberg.  The meeting was adjourned at 8:45 P.M.

Respectfully submitted, Nikki Caul, secretary					Page 7
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